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The coronavirus disease 2019
(COVID-19) has been labelled as a global
pandemic disease by the World Health
Organization. The number of infections in
Indonesia rose significantly to 8211 cases,
and 689 coronavirus deaths were reported
on April 24th, 2020 (CNN Indonesia, 2020).
We knew that the Indonesian Government
has made numerous strategies to control
the spread of infection in our community,
but implementation plans were limited in
addressing the challenges of stay-at-home
policy. These challenges may include
economic impact due to COVID-19,
struggles
for
work-from-home,
and
leaders’ ability to influence the society.

may strike the Indonesian economy
beyond the spread of the COVID-19 itself
(World Population Review, 2020). As a
developing country, Indonesia has 760
thousands of self-employed workers who
should continue to work outside their
home (Abdila, 2020). Although some selfemployed workers can create a functional
working space at home, they still need
financial security which perhaps cannot be
as much as when they work outside.
Meanwhile,
this
social
distancing
regulation has affected many people
especially who have to work outside, and
thus they become unemployed for a lot of
reasons (Nikola, 2020). It was reported 1.9
million of Indonesian people have lost their
jobs due to weak management crisis
during this pandemic (Shalilah, 2020).
Therefore, addressing the economic
impact of COVID-19 could be done
through stay-at-home practice. In addition
to this, incentives and rewards shall be
prepared to protecteconomic activity
(Fenichel, 2013). Lately, Indonesian
Government also provided social security
program for those affected by COVID-19.
The Government released Family Hope
Program (Rp. 37.4 trillion), Social
Assistance for Staple Food (Rp. 2.2
trillion), Village Fund (Rp. 21 trillion), Cash
Labor-Intensive Program (Rp. 16.9 trillion),

Economic Impact due to COVID-19
On March16th, 2020, the Ministry of
Administrative and Bureaucratic Reform
announced new regulations for controlling
the spread of COVID-19 in the community.
These regulations explained about the
instructions to stay-at-home or work–fromhome during the COVID-19 outbreak
(Ministry
of
Administrative
and
Bureaucratic
Reform,
2020).
All
employees were encouraged to work from
home unless they had to be in public
areas for reasonable excuses.
Among 273 million of Indonesians
instructed to stay-at-home, a major impact
Challenges of Stay...
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and Pre-Employment Card Program (Rp.
360 billion). These programs were
expected to assist the community to
manage the economic impact due to
COVID-19 (Secretariat of the Republic of
Indonesia, 2020).

could advance the compliance culture
among the society.
Overcoming Challenges of Stay-AtHome Policy
Nowadays, people have become
more and more aware of their health, but
icoordination that goes beyond our
communities has to be strengthened. The
importance of stay-at-home policy has to
be reinforced even though it might become
challenges
during
the
coronavirus
(COVID-19) outbreak.
Stay-at-home policy implementation
has become more complex, but the
Government still has chances to manage
this policy more effectively. Theory of
Compliance Management mentions three
C’s that support this compliance culture,
e.g.,communication, confirmation, and
correction. These key components have
benefits
to
boost
compliance
in
maintaining daily activities (Lestari et al.,
2015). This 3Cs concept can also be used
for managing the implementation plans of
stay-at-home policy.
Raising public awareness of COVID19 health issues is not easy as the society
may differently interpret the importance of
stay-at-home policy for their own health.
Therefore, people were urged to follow the
Government’s advice and instruction about
COVID-19 (Abdi, 2020).
Based on its theory, effective
communication shall begin at the top-level
management (Bussmann et al., 2019; Hu
et al., 2012). Many leaders have their own
personal traits and they are not
necessarily admirable. Indonesia needs
more charismatic, knowledgeable, and
enthusiastic leaders to deliver informative
speeches as a proactive approach to
avoid
negative
impacts
of
miscommunication and increase the
community compliance as well. The public
figures can work with people in the
community and influence their health

Struggles for Work-From-Home
During the COVID-19 pandemic,
many employers have recommended their
staffs
to
work-from-home.
Some
employees are happier to work at home as
they have already been familiar with
multimedia technology to effectively
communicate with other employees and
employers. Zaenudin (2019) explained
that there were still 36% of Indonesians
who
could
not
use
technology.
Additionally, a previous study by Flores
(2019) reported that more than half of
employees
realized
that
fostering
collaboration with co-workers during workfrom-home can be challenging since they
have difficulties in separating work-life and
home-life.
Leaders’ Influence
The Indonesian Government has
already taken numerous strategies to
combat COVID-19, such as contact
tracing, rapid tests, and adequate
treatments. These strategies worked
better particularly at regional level than
central government level. The central
government was indecisive with the
situations and made decisions too late,
and thus the COVID-19 spreaded so fast
(The Jakarta Post, 2020). Consequently,
leaders who can make a quick and firm
decision with regards to tackling the
COVID-19 pandemic. Karakostas and
Zizzo (2016) studied factors related to
compliance and authority power. They
found
that
pressures
from
the
management
could
increase
the
compliance rate by up to 70%. Power
Challenges of Stay...
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behaviours to achieve the desired goals
(Nikoloski, 2015; Supriyanto et al., 2020).
For example, Tri Rismaharani, a
charismatic leader from Surabaya City,
East Java, can effectively communicate
with the society to follow the government
advice as trusted information sources. She
also tried to reduce stress by providing
certain
facilities
for
low-income
communities (Yasmin, 2020).
Confirmation of the continuous
monitoring program could be done to
equally support preventive, promotive,
curative, and rehabilitative measurements.
For instance, Indonesia Ministry of Health
conducted COVID-19 monitoring program
in which all societies could see tracing
progress and the government work on
https://covid-monitoring.kemkes.go.id/
(Indonesian Ministry of Health, 2020).
Meanwhile,
in
Taiwan,
planning,
monitoring, and evaluation programs were
done to control public attitudes and beliefs
towards false information via conventional
media (newspapers, radios, TVs) and
modern
media
(internet)
as
communication and dissemination tools.
Besides, these conventional and social
media were in use to increase public
awareness and participation in health. The
Taiwanese Government routinely shared
transparency data on health issues and
updates of the situations on media (Hsu et
al., 2017).
Further, correction involves noticing
any changes and providing effective
complaint management strategies can be
taken to evaluate the stay-at-home policy
implementation (Lestari et al., 2015). The
assessments by Indonesian Government
can be planned and coordinated to ensure
that the policy is effective to combat
COVID-19.
The COVID-19 pandemic has
persistently
affected
all
biological,
psychological, social, and cultural aspects.
The COVID-19 case fatality rate is higher
Challenges of Stay...

than the flu (Wahyuni, 2020). Until now,
there have been still no medicines proven
to treat the disease (Gallagher, 2020).
Many people were so overwhelmed by the
abundance of stressing information from
social media and internet, which poses a
major threat to public mental health. They
responded differently from feeling low
mood, anxiety, panic attacks and sleep
deprivation (Elvira, 2020; Dong and
Bouey, 2020). The World Health
Organization (2020) provided guidelines to
support and prevent people from
developing mental health issues, for
example, supporting each other to
respond the impact of stress due to
economic loss during the pandemic. On
the other hand, motivation or willingness to
comply with the policy was the most
important factors for successful policy
implementation (Weske et al., 2018).
From what have been explained
throughout this article, it can be concluded
that compliance with stay-at-home policy
management involves the role of top
management level and exerts incentives to
public. Trusted information and supports
are required to maintain the society’s
mental health and well-being.
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